"BABEŞ-BOLYAI" UNIVERSITY OF CLUJ-NAPOCA FACULTY OF REFORMED THEOLOGY

EPISCOPAL ELECTIONS IN THE REFORMED CHURCH DISTRICTS OF CLUJ AND ORADEA IN THE 1960s

PHD DISSERTATION ABSTRACT

University professor Buzogány Dezső, PhD.

PhD candidate:

Jánosi Csongor

Table of Contents of the PhD Dissertation

I. Foreword	5
I.1. About the ACNSAS Sources	9
II. The Ministry of Religious Affairs – the Department for Religious Denominations, as an Administration Body	14
III. Data on the History of the Securitate in the Period 1948-1967	21
III.1. No. 343: The Protestant Denominations. The Issue of the Reformed Church in the Attention of the Sec	curitate
	38
IV. The Characteristics of Church Government Policy Applied by Reformed Bishops According to the Observation	ns of
the Securitate. The Relationship between Church and State in the 1950s	41
IV.1. 1948-1956: Episcopal Solidarity, the Proportions of Cooperation	41
IV.1.1. Episcopal Meetings on Catechization and Pastor Arrest Issues	42
IV.1.2. Episcopal Interventions in the Personal Problems of the Clergymen	50
IV.1.3. The Regulation of Sunday Afternoon Religious Services	53
IV.1.4. Difficulties in Maintaining International Contacts	56
IV.2. The Characteristics of the Period 1956-1960/1961	60
IV.2.1. Episcopal Attitudes under the Circumstances of Post-Revolutionary Repression	60
IV.2.2. New Challenges: Church District House of Pensions, Church Archives, the Case of the Pro	testan
Theological Institute	66
V. Bishop Elections in Transylvania in 1962	70
V.1. "The Proper Candidate"	70
V.2. The Candidates from Cluj in the Documents Pertaining to the Department for Religious Denominations a	ınd in
the Oral History Confessions	71
V.3. Attempts at Finding the Proper Candidate	77
V.4. The Candidates from the Point of View of the Secret Services (I.)	80
V.4.1. Dezső László	80
V.4.1.1. Biographical Data	80
V.4.1.2. "Gábor": 1954-1958	83
V.4.1.3. Informative Activity by the Conspirational Name of "Szabó Béla"	88
V.4.2. Gyula Dávid	91
V.4.2.1. Biographical Data	91
V.4.2.2. The Recruitment of the Dean of Odorheiu Secuiesc	93
V.4.2.3. The Evaluation by the Securitate of the Activity of "Péter" in the Period 1955-1958	95

V.4.2.4. The Years in Cluj Prior to the Bishop Elections (1958-1962)	98
V.4.3. István Tőkés	102
V.4.3.1. Biographical Data	102
V.4.3.2. The "Calendar" Case from 1950 and Its Consequences	103
V.4.3.3. The Secret Police-Related Aspects of the Chief Notary Elections from 1953	105
V.4.3.4. The Recruitment of István Tőkés: "Sándor"	110
V.4.4. István Juhász	117
V.4.4.1. Biographical Data	117
V.4.4.2. The Circumstances of Recruitment for the Agency	120
V.4.4.3. The Informative Activity of "Popescu" and "Dénes János" in the Pre-Election Period	126
V.4.4.4. The Importance of "Trust" in the Light of Participation on International Conferences	131
V.4.4.1. The Pan-Christian Conference from June 12-18, 1961, Prague	131
V.4.4.4.2. Puidoux and Nyborg	133
V.4.5. Gyula Nagy	136
V.4.5.1. Biographical Data	136
V.4.5.2. The Study of Gyula Nagy: February 1962	139
V.4.5.3. The Recruitment of the Dean of Sibiu	142
V.4.6. Vilmos Csaba Csutak	146
V.4.6.1. Biographical Data	146
V.4.6.2. The Recruitment of the Pastor of the Central Cluj Parish	147
V.4.6.3. Details Pertaining to the Episcopal Candidacy	152
V.4.7. Árpád Péntek	154
V.4.7.1. Biographical Data	154
V.4.7.2. The "Followed" Pastor from Suceag and Turda-Veche	156
V.4.7.3. Details Pertaining to the Episcopal Candidacy	158
V.4.8. Benedek Barabás	162
V.4.8.1. Biographical Data	162
V.4.8.2. Circumstances of Bishop Candidacy in Case of the Dean of Mureş	163
V.4.9. Mihály Teleky	167
V.4.9.1. Biographical Data	167
V.4.9.2. The Decades Spent as Pastor in Săvădisla	167
V.4.9.3. The Recruitment of Mihály Teleky	173
V.4.9.4. The Activity of "Simon Simon" between 1958-1959	177
V.4.9.5. The Evaluation by the Securitate of Teleky's Informative Work in the Period 1959-1962	178

V.4.10. Endre Szőcs	183
V.4.10.1. Biographical Data	183
V.4.10.2. The Recruitment of Endre Szőcs	189
V.4.10.3. The Activity as Informant of "Zöldi" between 1953-1961	191
V.4.10.4. The Complications of Dean Arbitrariness in the Case of the Pastors of Reghin, Gusztáv A	antal and
László Horváth	195
V.4.10.5. Endre Szőcs's First Years as a Professor in Cluj	202
V.4.10.6. The Informative Notes of "Zöldi" from July 29 and August 7, 1962 and their Consequences	204
V.5. The Selection of the "Proper Candidate"	212
V.5.1. The Appointment	212
V.5.2. The Phases of the Bishop Election	217
V.5.3. The Installation	224
VI. The Bishop Elections in the Reformed Church District of Oradea	226
VI.1. The Election of Sándor Búthi as Bishop (1961-1962)	226
VI.1.1. Antecedents: the selection of the "proper candidate" according to the documents of the Depart	ment for
Religious Denominations	226
VI.1.2. The Candidates (II.)	229
VI.1.2.1. Leó Peuker	229
VI.1.2.1.1. Biographical Data	229
VI.1.2.1.2. The Informative Activity of the Dean of Timişoara	230
VI.1.2.2. Vince Sándor Búthi	231
VI.1.2.2.1. Biographical Data	231
VI.1.2.2.2. In the Service of the Direction of Internal Intelligence. Details Concerning the Activity	of Agent
"Kutasi" in the Period 1952-1958	234
VI.1.2.2.3. The Events of the Year 1958. Internship at the Direction of Foreign Intelligence	237
VI.1.2.2.4. "Medeşan" in the Years Preceding the Bishop Elections: 1959-1961	247
VI.1.2.2.4.1. Amiable Visit to the People's Republic of Hungary: February 10-March 3, 1959	247
VI.1.2.2.4.2. The Festivities Organized on the Occasion of the 450th Anniversary of Calvin's I	Birth. 29
mai-26 iunie 1959, Geneva	253
VI.1.2.2.4.3. The 18th Congress of the World Alliance of Reformed Churches. July 27-August 6, 1	959, Sao
Paolo	263
VI.1.2.2.4.4. The Third Christian Peace Conference. September 6-9, 1960, Prague	267
VI.1.2.2.4.5. The Conference of the European Area Committee of the World Alliance of F	Reformed
Churches. August 23-29, 1961, Zürich	272

VI.1.3. Bishop Election Procedure in the Case of Sándor Búthi	278
VI.1.3.1. Theoretical Approach to the Problem	278
VI.1.3.2. The Practical Phases of the Bishop Election Procedure	281
VI.1.3.3. The Installation of the Bishop of Oradea	284
VI.2. The Election of László Papp as Bishop (1967)	291
VI.2.1. The Efforts of Bishop Candidates to enforce personal interests	291
VI.2.2. The Candidates (III.)	300
VI.2.2.1. István Higyed	300
VI.2.2.1.1. Biographical Data	300
VI.2.2.1.2. The Period as Pastor in Bodo (1954-1961)	301
VI.2.2.1.3. The Background of the Appointments as parish pastor and dean of Săcueni	308
VI.2.2.1.4. The Recruitment of the Dean of Săcueni	312
VI.2.2.1.5. The Activity as Informant of "Sandu" between 1962-1967	316
VI.2.2.2. József Papp László	324
VI.2.2.2.1. Biographical Data	324
VI.2.2.2.2. In Focus of the Securitate Bodies: 1947-1955	325
VI.2.2.2.3. The Circumstances of the Recruitment from 1959	328
VI.2.2.2.4. The Person of László Papp according to the "portrait" drawn-up by bishop Sá	ndor Búthi on
September 28, 1962	331
VI.2.2.2.5. Details concerning the activity as informant of the dean of Oradea	332
VI.2.3. Bishop election procedure in the case of László Papp	338
VI.2.3.1. Phases of the bishop appointment	338
VI.2.3.2. The Resolutions of Bishops' General Assembly from April 28, 1967	345
VI.2.3.3. The procedure of bishop elections in 1967	349
VI.2.3.4. Installation phases	354
VI.2.3.4.1. The First Day of the Installation: Saturday, June 24, 1967	356
VI.2.3.4.2. The Second day of Installation: Sunday, June 25, 1967	362
VII. Conclusions	366
VIII. Annexes	376
IX. List of sources and bibliography	413
IX.1. Archival Sources	413
IX.2. Interviews	413

IX.3. Literature

Keywords:

Church history, the history of the Reformed Church in Romania, history of Romania during the communist regime, Securitate, Ministry of Religious Affairs, Department for Religious Denominations, Hungarian minority, Romanian-Hungarian relationship, international relations, emigration, bishop elections, the Reformed Church District of Cluj, the Reformed Church District of Oradea, Board of Directors, the Bishops' General Assembly, János Vásárhelyi, Aladár Arday, Dezső László, Gyula Dávid, István Tőkés, István Juhász, Gyula Nagy, Csaba Csutak, Árpád Péntek, Benedek Barabás, Mihály Teleky, Endre Szőcs, Leó Peuker, Sándor Búthi, István Higyed, László Papp.

Introduction: the topic of the research

Papers written on the post-WWII relationship between the Romanian Reformed Church and the state are lacking at the moment. Consequently, this paper can be considered as an attempt at filling this blank since it sets out to study the bishop elections in the Reformed Church District of Cluj from 1962 and the episcopal elections in the Reformed Church District of Oradea in 1961, respectively, in 1967.

The domestic and international events of the studied period offered the possibility of evaluating the attitude of the contemporary ecclesiastical elite but also the way it related to the involvement of the atheist politics in the life of the Reformed Church – as expressed, on the one hand, by the Ministry for Religious Affairs and later by the Department for Religious Denominations, the administrative bodies, the voice pipes of the PMR and PCR, and by the Securitate, an executive body, on the other hand.

The evolution of the research was determined by the fact that we were forced to lean on archival sources that were in compliance with the teleological thinking and mode of action and which had been produced in the direct service of the Department for Religious Denominations and the Securitate, and, implicitly, of the Communist regime. The episcopal election files consulted in

2008 in the Archives of the State Subsecretariat for Religious Denominations in Bucharest outlined first of all the official relationship between the reformed ecclesiastical elite and the Department led by Dumitru Dogaru. This research was continued in the period 2008-2011 in the Archives of the National Committee for Research of the Securitate Archives (abbreviation in Romanian: ACNSAS). The research was rendered more difficult by the fact that in the Episcopal Archive pertaining to the Archives of the Reformed Church District of Transylvania there is not one single source material to be found which would document the history of the church district in the period 1958-1962, whereas the materials held by the Board of Directors as well as the Episcopal files from the Archives of the Reformed Church District of Piatra Craiului have contributed only to a modest extent to the elucidation and clarification of events. Consequently, the logic of the "Bad" might have been applied in the evocation of occurrences.

We have completed the archival sources by interviews made with the help of the oral history method, using these as supporting and interpretative material, nevertheless taking into account the fact that these memories are always dependent on a given situation.

Although more than two thirds of the paper are dedicated to the presentation of CNSAS archival sources, we refrain from stating that in the historical analysis of those identified as former episcopal candidates the nature of their cooperation with the secret police bodies was defining. Consequently, the sources are explored from the perspective of the secret services. On the other hand, though, the cooperation born from mere human wretchedness is a characteristic of the epoch and its inclusion in the historical presentation is fully justified.

We believe that we have proven the hypothesis contrived prior to the commencement of our research, according to which the main factor behind the bishop elections was not the Bishops' General Assembly or the parish presbyteries – as stipulated in the Statute from 1949 - but the Romanian Communist Party that with the help of the Department for Religious Denominations and of the secret police authorities decided on the appointment of the "proper" persons. At the same time, we could have committed ourselves to even more, having had the possibility to tackle the subject-matter also as a duel fought between the Communist regime and the Reformed Church. The deeply-rooted institutionalism, with a past of over 400 years as well as the chariot-fortress of social

inclusion, even if it involved the crumbling of the ecclesiastical elite, have proved to be enough, the earthly enemy having been brought to its knees by the adversities of fate.

General synthesis of the paper and of the chapters

The opening chapters of the paper made use of and revealed the findings of the specialized literature. The adjective "sketchy" seems to describe best the studies conducted on the Ministry of Religious Affairs, respectively, on its successor, the Department for Religious Denominations. This is due to the lack of institutional history – the documentary material is still waiting to be processed in the mouldy cellar of the State Subsecretariat in Bucharest –, which explains why we could only lean on studies discussing the subject-matter in just several pages.

With reference to the organization which played the role of the "shield and sword of the Party", a series of documentation sources, books and publications are at the researchers' disposal. Nevertheless it remains unclear in the course of the Securitate's existence, marked by repeated reorganization, exactly which department or bureau was responsible for the supervision of the ecclesiastical life in Romania, what was the hierarchical order behind the classification of denominations and, obviously enough, we are dealing with the lack of local-territorial institutional history of the "cadres" who were active on-site (in various administrative districts and regions).

Beside the presentation of the Ministry for Religious Affairs and of the Securitate before 1967, we made an attempt – also for purposes of introduction and avoiding the repetition of results as much as possible –, at presenting the church government policy applied in the period 1948-1960/1961 and which was linked to the names of reformed bishops János Vásárhelyi and Aladár Arday, forced to adapt themselves to the new circumstances. Since the potential threat the church represented to the political and ideological monopole was a challenge the Communist elite could not possibly overlook, in order to avert such a threat, already from the early 1950s we can point out the efforts of the regime to win over and influence the bishops of the Reformed church districts in order to make them become loyal persons abiding by the will of the Party. In this respect, failed attempts involving Vásárhelyi and Arday were followed by the "preparation" of the succession of old bishops, since, according to article 119 of the Statute of the Reformed Church, the bishop was elected for a

lifetime. The deaths of said bishops in 1960, respectively, in 1961 also implied the end of an epoch. Consequently, our research highlights the importance of bishop elections which, through the appointment of Gyula Nagy as bishop of Cluj and the designation of Sándor Búthi – who died in a tragic accident in 1967 – and of László Papp as bishops of Oradea, gave the life of the Reformed Church a new direction.

The bishop elections proper are described in chapters V and VI. While in the given chapter the "shadow stories" involving the bishop candidates were told in accordance with the CNSAS documents – separated from other sources -, in depicting the "proper candidate", his nomination, the election process and installation, we leaned on the materials pertaining to the Department for Religious Denominations, on church archive sources, on interviews as well as on the specialized literature, modest and revised.

Those episodes from the lives of the episcopal candidates that were unaffected by the Securitate are presented in the sub-chapters "Biographical data", the remaining sub-chapters having been subject to the proportions of the CNSAS material we have gained access to. In the case of the bishop candidates within the Reformed Church District of Cluj, the year 1962 has been set as a deadline for the procession of personal files. In the case of the candidates from the Reformed Church District of Oradea we proceeded in a similar way, and so, after the year of the bishop elections in 1962, respectively, as of 1967 we discontinued the detailed description of their connections with the secret police, nonetheless we made references also to documents dating from later years in situations we considered necessary because of retroactive explanations contained in such documents. The process of the bishop elections having represented a major criterion in our approach, it determined us to lay the emphasis on the events that favoured certain candidacies and occurred prior to the elections.

We need to mention that beside the events strictly associated with the bishop elections, the partial presentation of certain occurrences linked to the Romanian Reformed Church was inevitable, such as: the ecumenical movement of the time, the major international ecclesiastical institutions, the politics-generated "divisions" within such institutions, the shaping of ecclesiastical activity of East and West. The foreign events have led to Romanian-Hungarian cooperation between the Ministries

of Interior and the secret police bodies in the time interval between 1957-1964. The measures taken by ministers and vice ministers on the basis of information supplied by the ecclesiastical informant network exceeded, in a short while, the verification and surveillance of the initially signalled persons allowing us to gain insight also in the Hungarian emigration to the West.

The findings of the research are presented in chapter VII. Beside the identification of different strategies of bishop elections applied in the two church districts, we were able to study the bishop candidates also as a "studied set".

In the hereto attached annex we included those documents and tables - selected and drawnup upon consultation of a vast archival material -, which through their significance and representative character we believe shall facilitate the better understanding of the issues described in the dissertation.

Conclusions, theses

I. If we go out from the idea that strategy is the long-time plan for certain actions aimed at the achievement of a certain goal and which in time provides itself with the resources necessary for its implementation, then the use of this term seems justified also in the case of episcopal elections, an issue of crucial importance, playing a defining role in the relationship Church-State in the 1960s.

After the deaths of bishops Vásárhelyi and Arday in 1960, respectively, 1961, possibility arose to designate "the proper candidate", persons who had displayed unquestionable loyalty and were considered as convenient both by the Securitate organs and the representatives of the Department for Religious Denominations. The future bishop – in the vision of the Party – was forced to become a collaborator of the Securitate which required the regular drawing-up of certain informative notes regarding the internal and external state of the Reformed Church, the activity of pastors and of congregation members. The bishop was expected to lead the church district according to the directives of the Department for Religious Denominations and of the Securitate authorities. The appointment of the "proper candidate" was of utmost importance, since, in compliance with article 119 of the Statute of the Reformed Church, "the bishop is elected for a lifetime". The ground for the involvement of politics in the bishop elections was long ensured. The favourable legislative

background was created already via the Statute of the Reformed Church, promulgated in 1949. According to article 123, the bishop elected by the Bishops' General Assembly, respectively, by the presbyteries pertaining to the parishes also needed a so-called Decree of Recognition from the Ministerial Council. This allowed the Department for Religious Denominations to transmit - prior to the official appointment - to the leaders of the church district the name of the only candidate who would benefit from the approval of the Party as well.

I.A. We can differentiate between two strategies of bishop elections. In the Church District of Cluj, beginning with December 11, 1960, the Department for Religious Denominations implements the procrastination strategy – through consequent refusal of candidates suggested by the church district -, situation which – upon the proposal of the Securitate bodies – after a year and a half, in 1962, eventually led to the identification and assignment of the "proper" candidate in the person of the dean of Sibiu, Gyula Nagy.

In "normal", "bourgeois-landlord" times, the favourite candidate for the position of bishop would have been Dezső László, former dean of Cluj and director-general of the church district, who was convicted first in 1952 for his political activity between 1940-1944, and for a second time in 1957 in the political trial known as the "Dobai" case. Although he was released in April 1961, his status of former convict earned him the disqualification as a bishop candidate from the very beginning.

On the basis of the archival sources, the bishop candidates can be divided in several categories:

1. According to bishop János Vásárhelyi, the bishop- and chief notary elections organized in the church district of Cluj were always marked by two tendencies, namely: the tendency on the part of the centrally based staff from Cluj, to assign either a professor of the Theological Institute or a councillor from the centre; and that of the pastors and deans to see one of them appointed. The observation was partially valid also in the case of the elections from 1962, since we were able to identify several candidates who enjoyed support from the episcopal centre. Dr. Gyula Dávid, chief notary of the church district from 1953, was the official candidate of the Board of Directors. According to tradition and the system of "succession", already beginning with the synod from 1726

the elected chief notary of the church district was, in all of the cases, equivalent to the next bishop. The delays and objections formulated by the Department for Religious Denominations with reference to the official candidate forced the Church District's Presidium to come up with more candidates, thus, apart from the chief notary of the bishopric, they proposed the director-general of the church district, Dr. István Tőkés as well as the theology professor Dr. István Juhász.

- 2. The second category includes the candidates of the regime. In this category we mention the name of Gyula Nagy, dean of Sibiu who became the favourite of the Department for Religious Denominations. Also in this category we need to mention the pastor Csaba Csutak of the Cluj Central parish, future dean of Cluj, the favourite of the regional inspector of religious affairs, Hoinărescu Țepeş, and also of the secret police authorities in Cluj. Regarding the designation of the bishop candidate, the intention of the state power was not unanimous even in the last minute: we can document the conflict of interests, the antagonism between centre and province.
- 3. The third category of candidates is made up of persons added to the list for diversion purposes in order to cover the agency, the real favourites of the Romanian Labour Party (PMR). In this respect, in accordance with the studied personal files, we mention the pastor of Turda-Veche, Árpád Péntek and the dean of Mureş, Benedek Barabás. In the case of the former, an affirmation of the Securitate strengthens the diversion, whereas the dean of Mureş found out only after the elections that his name had also been listed as a bishop candidate.
- 4. The fourth category is that of the "self-made-candidates", of those persons who misunderstood or overestimated the generosity displayed toward them by the representatives of the Department for Religious Denominations and by the Securitate and who felt able and worthy of holding the position of bishop. In this respect we mention the theology professors Endre Szőcs and Mihály Teleky, included in the Protestant Theological Institute of Cluj, not for their scientific merits but as a result of the loyalty and devotion they had previously displayed in the course of their informative work carried out in favour of the Securitate organs.

We have to note that, according to the network's personal files and the informative dossiers, each of the above-mentioned persons – with the exception of Árpád Péntek and Benedek Barabás - has cooperated in one way or another with the Securitate up to the moment of their

candidature. The fact that the chief notary of the church district, Dávid, or the director-general Tőkés were not supported as episcopal candidates is due exclusively to the fact that they had, up to the moment in question, refused to supply informative notes or transmit in writing whatever they had discussed with the persons they came in contact with.

Chronologically, the candidate of the Department for Religious Denominations, Gyula Nagy was elected as bishop by the Bishops' General Assembly on July 28, 1962, the Decree of Recognition of the Ministerial Council was issued on September 26, 1962. The solemn installation took place on October 21, 1962 in the Central Cluj parish church from Kogălniceanu street.

I.B. In the Church District of Oradea the strategy of bishop election was, in 1961, reduced to the prompt election of the "extracted" and duly "promoted" candidate. This is also due to the changes the church district's elite has undergone by 1951. We cannot even speak about the existence of candidates, taking into consideration the fact that it all came down to the election without hesitation of Sándor Búthi, pastor from Oradea-Oraș Nou, councillor and chief notary of the church district. Nevertheless, there were other persons as well who were considered for the position of bishop. Thus, beside Búthi, we need to mention the dean from Săcueni, Kornél Szablyár, the dean from Timișoara, Leó Peuker and the dean from Oradea, László Papp, who were quick at realizing that the cooperation with the Securitate can lead to a series of personal advantages and, implicitly, they could relaunch their ecclesiastical careers. Nevertheless in 1961 the only serious rival of Búthi would have been dean Szablyár, but his brutality displayed in his relationship with the priesthood and the congregation members, his lack of diplomacy led to the favouring and eventual appointment of the former.

Chronologically: the presbyteries of the parishes elected the only bishop candidate, Sándor Búthi, on November 26, 1961; the appointed bishop was acknowledged by the Ministerial Council on December 25, 1961 and the solemn installation in the office took place on March 24, 1962 in Oradea before the Bishops' General Assembly and the invited guests.

I.C. The tragic demise of the bishop of Oradea, Sándor Búthi on March 15, 1967 once again raised the question of electing the "proper candidate". Nevertheless, during Búthi's short life as bishop the leading positions within the church district and the various ecclesiastical forums were

already occupied by the "loyal" persons. This rendered the situation quite comfortable for the Romanian Communist Party (PCR). The loyalty to the state government of candidates with increased chances was a long-proven fact. This is the reason why we believe that in case of the election as bishop of László Papp, dean of Oradea, in 1967, we are talking much rather about a strategic election than an election strategy.

As concerns the contenders of the dean of Oradea, among the candidates with real chances to win the bishop elections were István Higyed, the vicar of bishop Búthi, chief notary of the church district, who, in the absence of the bishop was responsible for the administrative tasks pertaining to the church district in conformity with art. 125 of the Statute, and also Árpád Orosz, dean from Carei, the dean with the longest time spent in the office who in the bishop's absence performed the president's job requirements in the Church District of Oradea. Included in the category of candidates we find also Kornél Szablyár, dean of Baia Mare, who in the course of the years maintained an attitude totally devoid of popularity.

In the resulted situation in which each candidate cooperated with the Securitate bodies, we can state, on the basis of our research that there were nonetheless several criteria that influenced the evolution of the strategic elections:

- 1. The relationship between the candidate and the religious affairs inspector and the Securitate bodies. This was determined by the candidate's previous activity: to what extent did he expose the church, and, more precisely, the ecclesiastical collective, to the representatives of the regime. The "honesty" of the informant, verified through the notes submitted by other agents and collaborators, was highly appreciated as were the unscrupulousness displayed in transmitting information, the spirit of initiative and the ability of the informant to always supply information with so-called "operative value".
- 2. Another important criterion was the relationship of the candidate with the local administrative bodies that submitted to the central state authorities either negative or positive references concerning the activity of the candidate in question.
- 3. The personal strengths of the candidate were only secondary to the above specified aspects: educational background in the field of theology, knowledge of international languages, diplomatic

skills and last but not least, his relationship with the priesthood and the members of his congregation.

The nomination, election, approval and installation of László Papp were done in slightly more than two months: the presbyteries of the 231 parishes appointed him as bishop on May 7, 1967, the Decree of Recognition from the State Council was issued on May 26, and the solemn installation took place on June 15, 1967 in Oradea before the Bishops' General Assembly and the numerous guests.

I.D. In the interpretation of episcopal elections we notice, on the one hand, similarities in principle such as: the shared goal; the methods and phases applied in order to achieve the goal (the search for the "proper" candidate, simulation of the election ceremony to maintain the appearance of legality with the required solemnity, with respect displayed toward the state bodies and attracting public opinion) and the result: two bishops as leaders of the Reformed Church who are fully loyal to the State.

On the other hand, we notice differences in the ways of solving the same problem, which is mainly due to the individual historical evolution of the church districts as well as to certain local particularities. In this respect we mention: the different stands taken by the pastors of the church districts in question regarding the issue of episcopal elections; but also the legislative difference in the bishop election procedures.

We cannot talk about an "inner resistance" proper displayed toward the imposed elections, definitely not in the case of the Church District of Oradea; in case of the Church District of Cluj, we witness the step-by-step crushing of the respect for tradition, and eventually we become witnesses to a church attitude that directly complies with the party directives.

In the time of bishop János Vásárhelyi the leader of the Reformed Church District of Cluj enjoyed a higher prestige. With the election of the new bishops, Sándor Búthi and László Papp, the Reformed Church District of Oradea gained two bishops with special aptitudes, speakers of foreign languages who were superior to their predecessor Arday also in the field of science and who, in matters of both common ecclesiastical issues and the strengthening of international contacts, placed

the bishop of Cluj, Gyula Nagy on a secondary place, a fact that later often gave rise to dissensions between the leaders of the two church districts.

II. The archival materials pertaining to the 14 bishop candidates made it possible for us to study them also as a "studied set". Biographical data, family situation, qualification, knowledge of foreign languages, the position held in the moment of candidature as well as the political activity led us to make a few observations.

As shown in tables no. 17 and 18 from the annex, the studied persons can be divided in two generations according to their dates of birth: the members of the first generation - 10 persons – were born between 1902-1917, whereas the second generation includes the 4 representatives of the younger generation, born between 1919-1929. All of them are married, with families, with three children as per average, though there are cases where the number of children is 4, 5, 6 or even 8.

As far as the candidates pertaining to the Church District of Cluj are concerned, most of them graduated from the Theological Academy from Cluj or its successor, the Protestant Theological Institute - an exception in this regard was the case of Árpád Péntek, who graduated from the Theological Academy from Aiud due to certain occurrences brought about by the Second World War. In case of the candidates pertaining to the Church District of Oradea, we meet with a quite similar situation: they graduated from the University of Cluj; a rather interesting case is that of Leó Peuker. The future dean of Timişoara first graduated from the Academy of Roman-Catholic Theology from Timişoara in 1941, and later in 1946, from the Reformed Theological Institute from Cluj. In the majority of cases the theological studies have been completed by studies abroad, predominantly in Switzerland (Basel and Geneva), in Germany (Tübingen, Kassel, Leipzig), in Scotland (Aberdeen, Edinburgh and Glasgow), in France (Strasbourg) and in The Netherlands (Utrecht), with extra points in favour of the candidates from the Church District of Cluj, where several persons also gained a PhD-degree in theology. In some cases there were also important scientific activities linked to their names, this is also due to the fact that they were teaching staff members at the Protestant Theological Institute from Cluj. Among the studied persons 6 were

speakers of at least two international languages; 11 were speakers of the German language, 6 could boast of their knowledge of French and only three spoke English.

As far as the ecclesiastical positions are concerned, the studied palette is more than nuanced. Apart from the 3 church district's chief notaries (Gyula Dávid, Sándor Búthi, István Higyed), we find a director-general of a church district (István Tőkés), a church district's clerk (Dezső László), a rector of the Protestant Theological Institute from Cluj (István Juhász), 2 professors of the abovementioned institute (Endre Szőcs, Mihály Teleky), 4 deans (Gyula Nagy, Benedek Barabás, Leó Peuker, László Papp), but also 2 parish pastors at the beginning of their ecclesiastical careers (Árpád Péntek, Csaba Csutak). As for the last two, the pastor from Turda-Veche held, for two cycles in the 1980s the position of rector of the Theology, whereas Csaba Csutak, pastor from the Central Cluj parish, was appointed chief notary of the church district in 1984.

After the war, the candidates from the Church District of Cluj, joined, sooner or later the Hungarian People's Union (Magyar Népi Szövetség). Before the war Gyula Dávid was a member of the Hungarian National Party, and after the attachment of Northern Transylvania to Hungary he was also active as member of the Transylvanian Party just like Dezső László or Benedek Barabás. As far as the Church District of Oradea is concerned, Sándor Búthi and László Papp were members of the HPU, the former having been also a member of the Romanian Communist Party for a short while. In the case of Leó Peuker and István Higyed we have not come across any information on political activity.

The materials found in the CNSAS-Archives made it possible for us to form an impression also as to the popularity each candidate enjoyed within the church, about their relationship with the Securitate bodies, about the mode of recruitment, about the ways of rewarding the informants or about the reasons behind the exclusion of some of the persons in question from the informant network.

Through the popularity of the candidate we tried to gain insight into the support the respective individual received from the reformed clergy. In the case of those who enjoyed the support of the Securitate we meet with certain labels attached to their names by the clergy such as: "unpopular", "local popularity", "incredulous", "lacking authority", "young man of perspective"

making reference to the younger generation, or "man of the Communists". As an exception to this we can bring up the name of chief notary Sándor Búthi, who, despite the fact that everyone suspected he had earned the trust of the Securitate bodies, remained popular among the reformed clergy within the Church District of Oradea.

The fundamental prerequisite for the candidature was the "quality" of the relationship with the Securitate bodies, which required a very good or excellent qualification. Furthermore, the consensus between the regional and central representatives of the state bodies regarding the candidate's person was also of importance. We can only identify such state of affairs in the Church District of Cluj in the case of the dean of Sibiu, Gyula Nagy, and in the Church District of Oradea in the case of chief notary Búthi and dean László Papp, who eventually became bishops. In most cases these "relationships" were rather tense and the candidacy did not enjoy support from the Securitate.

Theoretically, the person who had a longer history as informant was in a more advantageous situation as compared to the one who was recruited later, at least he had better chances of proving his sincerity, devotion and loyalty toward the communist regime. Nevertheless, the answer is not unanimous. Here we can point out the case of Búthi, who began forwarding informative notes to the Securitate bodies already in 1947-1948 although it wasn't before November 15, 1952 that he was officially recruited. At the opposite pole we find the case of Gyula Nagy whose official recruitment occurred on March 22, 1962, only four months before the bishop elections. At this point we cannot fail to note that in the eyes of the Securitate all ecclesiastical persons were considered as "black sheep", regardless of whether they cooperated or not. This is evident from the personal files.

The ways of recruitment – performed either on the basis of the compromising materials, or on the basis of "patriotic feelings" - as well as the types of conduct identified in the documents of the Securitate - 1. sincere, loyal, cooperating attitude 2. "hesitating" attitude 3. attitude characterized by seeking personal gain 4. rejecting attitude -, allowed us to sketch/nuance the cooperative attitudes displayed by the bishop candidates. According to this approach, 7 persons were recruited on grounds of patriotic feelings, though in some cases a potential refusal would have brought about the exposure of compromising materials, whereas 5 persons were convinced with the help of certain

compromising materials, such as: political ranks held during the Horthyst regime; newspaper publications with a fascist, anti-Soviet and anti-communist tone; connections with the forbidden group "Bethania"; hostile manifestations toward the regime displayed either from the pulpit or in society, etc.

The Securitate bodies made use of a series of modalities to reward the cooperators, such as: 1. gratifications, remunerations 2. promotion in rank, successive advancement in office 3. official or tourist trips abroad 4. "interventions" made in favour of family members 5. awarding with different medals and orders.

In most of the cases the exclusion from the informant network was determined by practical reasons, though it was also applied from merely strategic considerations. Among the practical reasons we name: 1. the lack of interest displayed toward the Securitate bodies and/or the agent's "fanatic, hypocritical and malevolent" attitude 2. self-exposure brought about by the public sympathizing with the system 3. lack of possibilities to perform the informant's job requirements (conviction, bad health, etc.). In the background of "formal" exclusion, we are much rather tempted to see strategic moves meant to avoid exposure. The exclusion of the bishop of Cluj, Gyula Nagy, from the informant network occurred in 1974, the Securitate motivated this gesture by arguing that he is a "religious leader". In the case of the bishop of Oradea, László Papp, the same measure was explained by his political immunity obtained in 1967 when he became deputy for the Crişana Region, in the circumscription of Tileagd.

The character profiles contained in tables no. 17 and 18, which include data pertaining to the studied persons, need to be completed by the fact that their use in the epoch and milieu as simplifying mechanical formulas are not enough for finding an "historical answer". Through their use we have only attempted to make a chemical analysis of the "slime" spectrum of the tackled subject-matter, respectively, the power and the victims of those times, a plastic presentation of the paths those in question were forced to follow.

III. At the time of the bishop elections in the '60s, the Stalinist-type communist arbitrariness was already the "master of all circumstances" for 15-20 years. In this period the Securitate became

more experienced, having gained more routine at the cost of the suffering of those who fell victims to the network of the regime. After 1956, the hope for a change of regime (linked also to the intervention of the US) was lost, and with the repression in process the determinacy: "let us adjust ourselves to the existing circumstances" appeared. On the other hand, the very slow and contradictory moderation of Stalinism on the part of the political power highlighted the necessity of a prolonged coexistence with the churchgoing common people, with the ecclesiastical officials and with the churches. So we are not implying – as this is also not supported by the CNSAS documents that the former bishop candidates, the pastors and deans may have disregarded the interests of the Church: their profession and status simply did not allow them to do so. They, in person, were at the same time the nominative guarantee for the continued existence of the church. Although they signed the "pledges", we cannot condemn them. The high ecclesiastical position held inevitably led to the appearance of the Securitate bodies, and in the lack of an open refusal, the cooperation proposal materialized in the form of cooperation. These people caught in an unequal interactive relationship began to learn how to dance "while all tied up", and cooperation, this compulsive modality of staying alive beside the Securitate bodies, secured to the ecclesiastical elite that narrow path for social and religious survival, which was also enough for the Church to keep alive. Under the given circumstances survival may have been the only real purpose. It is unacceptable to lay the blame for the offences of the communist regime on those who were pressed and persecuted. All the more so as the bishop elections, which from the perspective of the regime yielded favourable results, have amplified the tactics of "top-down", intensified the process of searching and attracting to cooperation within the church milieu, a phenomenon which in the late '70s and early '80s already affected the simple local minister of the countryside.

We could ask the question: had they accepted the "galley slavery", would their subsequent substitutes have been better or more true? This was the diabolic trap of the system, and instead of the condemning narrative this calls out for a recountal meant to inspire contemplation, a storytelling marked by the understanding of the situation and of the epoch.

Sources and bibliography

Archival Sources:

Archives of the National Administration of Penitentiaries

fond Penal Registration Forms

Archives of the Reformed Church District of Transylvania (EREL)

fond Board of Directors of the Reformed Church District of Transylvania (ITL)

Archives of the Reformed Church District by Piatra Craiului (KREL)

Episcopal files

Archives of the National Council for Research of the Securitate Archives (ACNSAS)

fond Penal (fond P)

fond Network (fond R)

fond Department for Foreign Intelligence (fond SIE)

fond Informative (fond i)

Archives of the State Subsecretariat for Religious Affairs (VÁL)

fond Studies Directorate (fond TO)

Interviews

Gyula Dávid Jr.: born on August 13, 1928 in Araci, Covasna county, nationality: Hungarian, religion: Reformed, studies: Faculty of Letters, the Bolyai University from Cluj, retired. The interview was made by the author in Cluj-Napoca on October 29, 2008.

József Komáromy: born on December 20, 1924 in Carei, Satu-Mare county, nationality: Hungarian, religion: Reformed, studies: Faculty of Mathematics and Physics at the "Bolyai" University of Cluj-Napoca, retired. The interview was made by the author on May 24, 2008 in Cluj-Napoca.

István Tőkés: born on August 8, 1916 in Malnaş, Covasna county, nationality: Hungarian, religion: Reformed, studies: Faculty of Reformed Theology in Cluj, retired. The interview was made by the author on November 20, 2008 in Cluj-Napoca.

László Varga: born on March 17, 1928 in Zalău, Sălaj county, nationality: Hungarian, religion: Reformed, studies: The Protestant Theological Institute with university level from Cluj, retired. The interview was made by the author on June 21, 2008 in Târgu-Mureş.

Selective bibliography

Books and other sources:

Albu, Mihai, Informatorul: studiu asupra colaborării cu Securitatea, Polirom, Iași, 2008.

Bottoni, Stefano (ed.), Az 1956-os magyar forradalom és a romániai magyarság (1956-1959), Pro-Print, Miercurea Ciuc, 2006.

Bucur, Ioan-Marius – Stan, Lavinia, *Persecuția Bisericii Catolice din România. Documente din Arhiva Europei Libere: 1948-1960*, Editura Napoca Star, Cluj-Napoca, 2002.

Buzogány Dezső – Jánosi Csongor, *A református egyház Romániában a kommunista rendszer* első felében. Tanulmányok és dokumentumok, L'Harmattan Kiadó, Budapest, 2011.

Chivu-Duță, Carmen – Albu, Mihai, Noi și Securitatea: viața privată și publică în perioada comunistă, așa cum reiese din tehnica operativă, Paralela 45, București, 2006.

Dávid Gyula (ed.), 1956 Erdélyben – Politikai elítéltek életrajzi adattára 1956-1965, Erdélyi Múzeum-Egyesület – Polis Könyvkiadó, Kolozsvár, 2006.

Deletant, Dennis, *România sub regimul comunist*, Fundația Academică Civică, București, 1997.

Deletant, Dennis, Ceaușescu și Securitatea. Constrângere și disidență în România anilor 1965-1989, Editura Humanitas, București, 1998.

Dobre, Florica – Banu, Florian – Bărbulescu, Theodor – Ivan Duică, Camelia – Țăranu, Liviu, *Securitatea. Structuri – cadre. Obiective și metode. vol. I. (1948-1967)*, Editura Enciclopedică, București, 2006.

Dobre, Florica – Neagoe-Pleșa, Elis – Pleșa, Liviu, Securitatea. Structuri – cadre. Obiective și metode. vol. II. (1967-1989), Editura Enciclopedică, București, 2006.

Dobre, Florica – Banu, Florian – Duică, Camelia – Moldovan, Silviu B. – Țăranu, Liviu (editori), *Trupele de Securitate (1949-1989)*. Nemira, București, 2004.

Enache, George – Petcu, Adrian Nicolae, *Patriarhul Justinian și Biserica Ortodoxă Română în anii 1948-1964*, Editura Partener, Galați, 2009.

Jela, Doina, Lexiconul negru. Unelte ale represiunii comuniste, Humanitas, București, 2001.

Molnár János, *A Nagyváradi (Királyhágómelléki) Református Egyházkerület története: 1944-1948*, Királyhágómelléki Református Egyházkerület nyomdája, Nagyvárad, 2001.

Musnai László, Az Ige szolgálatában 1941-1945, Aiud-Nagyenyed, 1945.

Oprea, Marius, *Banalitatea răului. O istorie a Securității în documente (1949-1989)*, Polirom, Iași, 2002.

Oprea, Marius, Bastionul cruzimii. O istorie a Securității (1948-1964), Polirom, Iași, 2008.

Pelin, Mihai, Cartea Albă a Securității. vol. I, Romcart, București, 1997.

Református Ágendás Könyv, Írta és összeállította Vásárhelyi János püspök, A Református Egyház Iratterjesztésének Kiadása, Cluj-Kolozsvár, 1950.

Stoian, Stanciu, *Cultele Religioase în Republica Populară Română*, Editura Ministerului Cultelor, București, 1949.

Tőkés István, *A romániai magyar református egyház élete 1945-1989*, Magyarságkutató Intézet, Budapest, 1990.

Troncotă, Cristian, *Torționarii. Istoria Instituției Securității regimului comunist din România* (1948-1964), Elion, București, 2006.

Virt László, *Nyitott szívvel. Márton Áron erdélyi püspök élete és eszméi*, Teleki László Alapítvány – XX. Század Intézet, Budapest, 2002.

Studies:

Banu, Florian – Bărbulescu, Theodor, *Câteva considerații privind raporturile dintre Partidul Comunist Român și Securitate (1948-1958)*, in Ciobanu, Vasile – Radu, Sorin (eds.), *Partide politice și minorități naționale din România în secolul XX*, Editura Universității "Lucian Blaga" din Sibiu, Sibiu, 2006, 390–412.

Buzogány Dezső, *Juhász István (1915-1984)*, in Hatházy Ferenc (ed.), *Akik jó bizonyságot nyertek. A Kolozsvári Református Theológia tanárai 1895-1948*, Misztótfalusi Kis Miklós Sajtóközpont, Kolozsvár, 1996, 402–427.

Geréb Zsolt, *Maksay Albert (1897-1971)*, in Hatházy Ferenc (ed.), *Akik jó bizonyságot nyertek. A Kolozsvári Református Theologia tanárai 1895-1948*, Misztótfalusi Kis Miklós Sajtóközpont, Kolozsvár, 1996, 369–382.

Jánosi Csongor, Cariera unui ofițer de securitate. Ungváry József în documentele de arhivă și în memoria colectivă, in Budeancă, Cosmin; Olteanu, Florentin (eds.), Sfârșitul regimurilor comuniste. Cauze, desfășurare și consecințe, Argonaut, Cluj-Napoca, 2011, 280–316.

Jánosi Csongor, Procese penale ale "Martorilor lui Iehova" în România. Grupările Ungvári, Fülöp și Kovács de pe teritoriul Regiunii Autonome Maghiare, in Adrian Cioflâncă, Luciana M. Jinga (eds.), Represiune și control social în România comunistă. Anuarul Institutului de Investigare a Crimelor Comunismului și Memoria Exilului Românesc. Vol. V-VI, Polirom, Iași, 2011, 395–424.

Jánosi Csongor, Organizația fictivă "Uniunea Preoților Reformați din Ardeal" sau dezinformarea organelor Securității: modalitate de răzbunare personală a agentului informator "Ardeleanu", in Budeancă Cosmin, Olteanu Florentin (eds.), Stat și viață privată în regimurile comuniste, Polirom, București, 2009, 331–359.

Jánosi Csongor, Reglementarea catehizării în eparhiile reformate Cluj și Oradea în anii '50, in Popa, Ilie (ed.), "Experimentul Pitești - Reeducarea prin tortură". Cultura, Tineretul și Educația în regimurile dictatoriale comuniste, Ediția a VIII-a, Pitești, 03-05 octombrie 2008, Fundația Culturală Memoria Filiala Argeș, Pitești, 2009, 472–492.

Jánosi Csongor, Alegere de episcop în Eparhia Reformată Cluj: numirea în funcție a protopopului de Sibiu, Nagy Gyula, in Structuri de partid și de stat în timpul regimului comunist. Anuarul Institutului de Investigare a Crimelor Comunismului în România. Vol. III, Polirom, Iași, 2008, 303–318.

Jánosi Csongor, Procesul Organizației Tineretului Maghiar din Ardeal. Studiu de caz, in Popa, Ilie (ed.), Experimentul Pitești. Conference proceedings. Comunicări prezentate la Simpozionul Experimentul Pitești – Reeducarea prin tortură. Cultura, Tineretul și Educația în regimurile dictatoriale

comuniste. Ediția a VII-a. Pitești, 05-07 octombrie 2007, Fundația Culturală Memoria Filiala Argeș, Pitești, 2008, 347–360.

Jánosi Csongor, *Procesul membrilor mişcării de reînnoire spirituală "Bethania"*, in Budeancă, Cosmin; Olteanu, Florentin (eds.), *Forme de represiune în regimurile comuniste*, Polirom, București, 2008, 318–339.

László Ferenc, A "harmadik út" áldozata – László Dezső állambiztonsági ügyiratai, in Cseke Péter (ed.), László Dezső emlékezete 1904–2004, Polis Könyvkiadó, Kolozsvár, 2004, 147–177.

Mâță, Dan Constantin, Siguranța Statului în România "democrat-populară". Cazul infracțiunilor "contrarevoluționare", in Anuarul Institutului de Istorie "A. D. Xenopol", Anul XLII, 2005, 497–507.

Neagoe-Pleşa, Elis – Pleşa, Liviu, *Cultele neoprotestante din România în perioada 1975-1989*, in Petcu, Adrian Nicolae (ed.), *Partidul, Securitatea și Cultele: 1945-1989*, Nemira, București, 2005, 350–394.

Oprea, Marius, "Problema 132": Biserica Română Unită în atenția Securității, in Vasile, Cristian, Istoria Bisericii Greco-Catolice sub regimul comunist: 1945-1989. Documente și mărturii, Polirom, Iași, 2003, 5–22.

Petcu, Adrian Nicolae, *Securitatea și Cultele în 1949*, in Petcu, Adrian Nicolae (ed.), *Partidul, Securitatea și Cultele: 1945-1989*, Nemira, București, 2005, 124–222.

Pleșa, Liviu, Direcția Regională de Securitate Cluj (1948-1968). Organizarea, personalul și direcțiile de acțiune, in Cioflâncă Adrian, Jinga M. Luciana (eds.), Represiune și control social în România comunistă. Anuarul Institutului de Investigare a Crimelor Comunismului și Memoria Exilului Românesc. Vol. V-VI, Polirom, Iași, 2011, 115–145.

Vasile, Cristian, Atitudini ale clericilor ortodocși și catolici față de URSS și față de regimul de tip sovietic (1944-1948), in Bozgan, Ovidiu, Biserica, putere, societate, studii și documente, Editura Universității din București, București, 2001, 155–181.